Arlington Heights Civic Association

Patrick Henry Elementary School

July 12, 2011
Attendees:  Captain Brent Butler; Ms. Lisa Chedister, Ms. Maureen Critchley; Ms. Teresa Jennings, Secretary; Ms. Rachel Larkin; Mr. Thomas Larkin; Ms. Val Mayes; Mr. Dan Morrisey; Ms. Ella Nargele; Ms. Gina Ochor; Mr. George Ochor; Mr. David Pouliott; Sgt. Rodriguez; Ms. Liz Ruedy-Townes, Mr. Ralph Ruedy; Ms. Betty Siegel, 2nd Vice President; Mr. Jeff Sikes (Arlington County Neighborhood Traffic Calming Coordinator, Department of Environmental Services, Division of Transportation; Ms. Amy Vennett; Mr. Jay Vennett, 1st Vice President; Mr. Justin Vennett; Mr. Wayne Wentz, Arlington County Chief, Transportation Engineering and Operations; Ms. Stacey Whyte, President; Mr. Jay Wind; Mr. Scott Winn.

 

President Stacey Whyte called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m.  
Ms. Whyte expressed her appreciation to Papa John's for the pizza donated for the meeting.  Ms. Whyte handed the floor to Ms. Jennings for the approval of the minutes from the April meeting.  Ms. Whyte reminded the attendees that voting privileges extend to civic association members only.  Minutes were approved with no changes.

Ms. Whyte opened the floor to questions and comments on traffic generally, with specific questions and statements made about bicycles, speeding cars in certain neighborhoods, bike safety, and questions about 9th Street.  Captain Butler, Sgt. Rodriguez, Mr. Jeff Sikes, and Mr.  Wayne Wentz answered questions which were asked. 

Captain Butler answered a question about enforcement of speeding.  Captain Butler explained that traffic enforcement in the neighborhoods is hard to do, and when selecting where to enforce, the county police will patrol a stop sign that is repeatedly ignored, for example.  The police will try to be equal with their time spent on enforcement in other communities.  There have been over 110 traffic violations in the last quarter (90 days) in the Arlington Heights neighborhood alone, so Captain Butler finds there is enforcement.  
Another question focused on why an infraction might occur in front of police and nothing is done.  Captain Butler explained that either the law enforcement officer did not see the infraction or the officer did not see enough in the action to be able to call it an infraction.  The officer will want to be sure.  
An attendee mentioned that when it is non-rush hour, the trigger on the light at Irving and Route 50 does not allow for bikes.  Mr. Wentz said he can work to improve the detection on the signal.  Another attendee mentioned she has seen incidences when the cars do not pull up all the way, and the vehicles do not trigger the light. Mr. Wentz mentioned that when the county refigures the detection at that intersection the changing mechanism will be video feeds and not triggers.  When one attendee expressed concern that cars have been coming out of the post office and going the wrong way.  Mr. Wentz mentioned that a short length of center line might help address the problem.  
One neighbor was glad to hear the county is looking at options for 2nd Street, and she wanted to know what is possible.  Mr. Wentz explained that the county's neighborhood program only applies to non-arterial streets, so cannot do traffic calming on 2nd Street as it is an arterial street.  He mentioned that there will be improvements made by moving signs for pedestrians and improving the standard of those signs.  The attendee reaffirmed that she would like the county to add more information on 2nd Street.  Captain Butler emphasized that pedestrians need to ensure that they do not put their lives in jeopardy by taking the right of way over a car.  Eye contact with the driver of the car ensures that the driver sees you to yield the right of way.  

Another attendee noted that there was a visual obstruction on the corner of 2nd and Irving on the South side.  Captain Butler mentioned that they would prefer not to take away the ability to park cars at that spot, but that the county will take a few spaces to create some sight lines.  

Another attendee asked whether there could be a four way stop at 2nd Street and Irving.  Mr. Wentz explained that there is a manual of uniform traffic control devices, and the county could lose federal funding if the manual is not followed.  In the manual, a four way stop is permitted when there are 500 cars an hour, eight hours a day.  It was noted that this intersection had failed to meet this criteria when surveyed several times before over the past few years.  The county will count again, but they would not count during summer because the school traffic is down.  Mr. Wentz pointed out that four way stops do not mitigate speed, and poorly placed four way stops create traffic problems for other streets.  Additionally there is a traffic volume increase on streets with four way stops.  
Another attendee asked how effective were the signs that light up reminding drivers that the speed limit is 25 mile per hour because of a school?  Mr. Wentz said that the county has not put any of these signs in for about 5 years, and he mentioned that these signs work best when the school board requests them.  
Another attendee asked how effective the temporary measures, such as radar feedback signs, have been when used on arterial and neighborhood streets.  Captain Butler mentioned that they can be effective for the time they are there, and that these temporary measures work best when paired with other tools, such as education.  Mr. Sikes described the Neighborhood 25 program, where volunteers put out signs showing the 25 miles per hour zone.  He mentioned that the county would do the project in three more neighborhoods in Spring 2012.  From last year’s program, Mr. Sikes learned that the county needed to concentrate on getting people to put out signs, and the program minimally lowered speeds on some of the project streets.  

Ms. Whyte explained the status of the 9th Street Boulevard project.  Columbia Pike is a difficult street on which to put bikes.  If the project encouraged the use the parallel streets to Columbia Pike of 9th Street and 12th Street, it would make bikers happy by keeping them in close proximity to Columbia Pike.  At a recent meeting, the question about how bikers could use a one-way street to have two-way bike traffic was addressed.  After concerns were expressed by residents of two-way traffic on 9th Street between South Irving and South Ivy or the loss of parking on the road, the county will be going back to the drawing board on this portion of the project.  Going forward, the discussions about the options for 9th Street will be held separately from discussions on the options for 12th Street.  Mr. Wentz recommended tighter meetings with the interested parties, and these meeting will likely occur in the Fall, around September.  Mr. Wentz said that the county would provide the community four week’s notice on the upcoming meetings.  
Another person asked whether there were any plans to add a traffic light at 9th Street and Glebe Road?  Mr. Wentz said that could be a couple of years away.  When asked, Mr. Wentz stated that bicycles must obey all the signs that apply to motor vehicles.  
A resident noted that people are coming down the wrong way on bicycles 9th Street in the last few weeks, and Mr. Wentz said that cyclists were likely trying out the proposed bike route, increasing the volumes.  Mr. Wentz responded to another question as to whether 7th Street could be on the bike boulevard.  He stated that cyclists really want straight and flat roads with proximity to major routes within the Columbia Pike area.  In the three mile stretch, 7th Street is more convoluted for cyclists.  

A posting on the ListServe inquired about a large police presence on a recent evening at Patrick Henry.  Captain Butler was not able to go into specific details, but he generally described that the county narcotics division had been working on a drug bust.  
Ms. Whyte presented the Treasurer’s Report for Ms. Snow.  She identified that the drink booth at the Blues Festival generated $144 in revenues that netted $4 after costs were deducted.  Over 200 people showed up for the Neighborhood Day barbeque.  Ms. Whyte mentioned that membership dues pay for the barbeque as well as the newsletter and the Halloween parade.  
Ms. Whyte mentioned BRAVO (which provides advocacy for renters) was not able that night’s meeting, and they would attend another meeting.  On behalf of Ms. Hiznay representing Neighborhood Conservation, Ms. Whyte gave an update on Irving Street Phase 1.  The project was waiting for the movement of power lines and the poles.  She also stated that there has been no new activities on the beautification project on Irving Street, as no county staff members have been assigned.  

Mr. Jay Vennett and Ms. Jennings presented the proposed changes to the Arlington Heights Civic Association Bylaws.  Ms. Jennings read the proposed changes, and the group discussed the changes.  The attendees proposed no changes to the Bylaws, and the Bylaws passed unanimously.  The relevant changes to the Bylaws read as follows:  

The Second Vice President shall be in charge of soliciting and maintaining members for the Association.

The last quarterly meeting of the year shall be the Annual Meeting, at which the Association shall elect officers.  The new officers shall begin their term at the conclusion of the Annual Meeting.  The outgoing officers shall transition their former roles to the new officers in the interim between the Annual Meeting and the first membership meeting of each calendar year.

Ms. Whyte said identified the need for one or more individuals serve as part of a nominating committee to develop a slate of officers to be presented at the Annual Meeting of the Arlington Heights Civic Association in October.  This information would be placed on the ListServe.  The Nominating Committee would examine individuals looking to serve in a leadership role in positions for the five officers and the individuals representing the Neighborhood Conservation program.  

Under New Business, a neighbor explained the Arlington Egg Project which seeks to change county regulations to permit backyard pens for chickens.  The neighbor had a petition that residents could sign to support the Arlington Egg Project.
Another question was when the Navy Annex will come down and what that means for the county.  Ms. Whyte mentioned that there were efforts to obtain information from the county.  

Ms. Whyte reminded attendees that the Arlington County Fair would be coming in August.  The organizers are looking to place time buffers in future contracts to allow set up and breakdown of the fair to occur during reasonable hours.  Additionally, this year the fair organizers are hosting Arlington Height residents with a special circus night at the fair.  

A neighbor asked about the status of AHCA applying for non-profit status and incorporation status.  Ms. Whyte stated that the AHCA Executive Committee is still looking into this option.  She thanked Mr. Jay Wind for his work and dedication in drafting Articles of Information for the Association.

Ms. Whyte announced that July 18th was AHCA night at P. Brennan's Irish Pub and Restaurant, where 15% of the night’s receipts would be donated to the Association.  Ms. Whyte and Ms. Siegel spoke of the AHCA membership and strategies to attract new or ongoing members.
Ms. Whyte reminded residents that redistricting may have changed some polls for AHCA residents, and that voter registration cards would be in the mail for impacted residents. Ms. Whyte held the drawing for an attendee to receive a gift certificate to Bangkok 54, and with no further announcements, she adjourned the meeting at 9:03 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
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Teresa Jennings

AHCA Secretary

